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108099N, 838559W, 500 m (J. Longino) [LACM]; La
Montura, Braulio Carrillo Nat. Park, 108079N, 838589W,
1000 m (P. DeVries) [LACM]. PERU: Junı́n: Colonia Per-
ené, 108539S, 758139W (Cornell Expedition) [LACM].
VENEZUELA: Aragua: Rancho Grande, 108219N,
678419W, 1100 m (R.W. Poole) [MCZC]; same data (W.L.
and D.E. Brown) [MCZC].

Procryptocerus nalini Longino and Snelling
new species

Fig. 1H

HOLOTYPE WORKER. Costa Rica, Prov. He-
redia, Est. Biol. La Selva, 108269N, 848009W, 50–
150 m, Apr 1993 (INBio-OET) [INBC]. Barcode:
INBIOCRI001238551.

PARATYPES. One dealate queen, same data as
holotype, barcode INBIOCRI001238577 [INBC];
one worker, same data, barcode INBI-
OCRI001238558 [BMNH]; one worker, same
data, barcode INBIOCRI001238550 [CPDC]; one
worker, same data, barcode INBIOCRI001238549
[LACM]; one worker, same data, barcode INBI-
OCRI001238544 [MCZC]; one worker, same data,
barcode INBIOCRI001238546 [MHNG]; one
worker, same data, barcode INBIOCRI001238545
[MZSP]; one worker, same data, barcode INBI-
OCRI001238582 [NHMB]; one worker, same
data, barcode INBIOCRI001238578 [PSWC]; one
worker, same data, barcode INBIOCRI001238559
[USNM]; one worker, same locality data, 15–21
July 1986 (J. Longino #1398-s), barcode LACM
ENT 141721 [JTLC]; one dealate and one alate
queen, same locality data, 15–21 July 1986 (J. Lon-
gino #1422-s), barcode LACM ENT 141722
[LACM]; one worker, same locality data, 21–23
April 1989 (H.A. Hespenheide), barcode LACM
ENT 141723 [CHAH]; one worker and one male,
same locality data, April 1993 (J. Longino #3456),
barcode INBIOCRI001238599 [INBC]; one work-
er and one male, same data, barcode INBI-
OCRI001238600 [LACM]; one worker and one
dealate queen, same data, barcode INBI-
OCRI001238598 [JTLC].

RANGE. Costa Rica, Peru.
ETYMOLOGY. The senior author names this

species in honor of his lovely wife Dr. Nalini Nad-
karni, who has contributed to knowledge of the
rainforest canopy. It is used here as a noun in ap-
position.

DESCRIPTION OF WORKER. Holotype work-
er measurements: HW 0.996, HL 0.962, SL 0.583,
EL 0.272, MeL 1.211, MeW 0.698, PrW 0.475,
PrL 0.334, PrS 0.186, PrT 0.520, MTL 0.678, PtL
0.412, PtW 0.299, PpW 0.429, PtH 0.298, AL
1.271, AW 1.029.

ADDITIONAL WORKER MEASUREMENTS.
HW (range 0.98–1.05, mean 1.02, n 5 15); MFL
0.725, MFW 0.258 (n 5 1).

Head roughly circular in outline; face to vertex
margin with evenly dispersed discrete foveae, dis-
tance between foveae subequal to fovea diameter;
interspaces subopaque with fine areolate etchings;

posterior margin of clypeus impressed, clypeus
weakly bent ventrad, anterior margin with a semi-
circular impression from which a median tuft of
small setae emerges; clypeus weakly longitudinally
striate; genae sparsely foveate; genal bridge longi-
tudinally striate; mandible with weak longitudinal
striae; scape flattened as in P. attenuatus, as wide
at base as at apex; vertex margin angulate but
smooth, not carinate or crenate; vertex varying
from coarsely striate to nearly smooth and shining,
often with only a few short striae radiating from
the occiput medially and far-laterally.

In dorsal view, anterior margin of pronotum
evenly rounded, sides weakly convex; mesonotum
with short, blunt lateral teeth, ending well before
deep propodeal suture; propodeum with subparal-
lel-sided lateral lobes which extend approximately
half the length of the dorsal face; propodeal spines
slightly over half the length of the dorsal face of
propodeum; pronotum and anterior half of meso-
notum alveolate-foveate, grading to longitudinal
rugae on posterior half of mesonotum and dorsal
face of propodeum, approximately 13 rugae across
propodeum at level of lateral lobes; posterior face
of propodeum perpendicular to dorsal face, slightly
concave, completely smooth and shining except for
a few longitudinal rugae extending a short distance
between the propodeal spines; entire lateral surface
of mesosoma and all coxae with coarse longitudinal
striae similar in density to those on dorsal face of
propodeum; hind femur strongly swollen medially,
spindle-shaped; outer surfaces of tibiae very faintly
sculptured, subopaque; posterior surface of forefe-
mur obliquely striate; rest of legs smooth and shin-
ing.

Petiole subcylindrical, longer than high, with a
weakly convex posterodorsal face; ventral margin
flat with a small anterior tooth; postpetiole with a
long, gently sloping anterior face, a broad, rounded
summit near the posterior margin, and a steeply
sloping posterior face; ventral margin short, with a
prominent, acute anterior tooth; anterior face of
petiole small, faintly sculptured, subopaque; dor-
sum of petiole and postpetiole largely covered with
coarse, piligerous foveae, posterior half of petiole
and anterior half of postpetiole with longitudinal
rugae; Costa Rican specimens with first gastral ter-
gite very smooth and shining with widely dispersed
small puncta; in certain lighting conditions, the
faintest undulations can be observed on the ante-
rior third of the tergum, as though striae similar to
those observed on P. attenuatus and P. coriarius
had become obsolete; Peruvian specimens like cor-
iarius, with anterior third to half of first gastral ter-
gite with feeble irregular longitudinal rugae with
interspersed puncta, this sculpture fading to nearly
smooth and shiny posteriorly; first gastral sternite
with a few distinct striae confined to the anterolat-
eral margins, remainder smooth and shining with
uniformly distributed sparse puncta.

Setae long, erect, very fine and flexuous; setae are
present on legs, scapes, mandibles, margins of head,


